City Council Minutes
August 18, 2014

The following are subject to modification and are not official minutes until approved by the Governing Body.

CITY OF COLWICH, KANSAS

CITY ADMINISTRATIVE CENTER

310 S. 2ND STREET

REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING

AUGUST 18, 2014
7:00 P.M.

1. CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth on Monday, August 18, 2014 at 7:00 p.m. called the regular monthly meeting of the Colwich City Council to order. 
ATTENDANCE
Present were Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth, Councilmembers Sharon Scroggins, Mike Kraus, Stephanie Guy, Cheryl Reichenberger and Pamela Winegarner.

Staff members present were William Gondoly, Public Works Director; Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney; Mark Hinkle, Police Chief; Brad Banz, Fire Chief and Diana Brooks, City Clerk.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Mayor Spexarth led the audience, staff and Council in the Pledge of Allegiance with Fr. Hoisington presenting the invocation. 
Public Hearing – 2015 Budget
Councilmember Kraus moved to open the public hearing for the 2015 budget at 7:03 p.m.  Councilmember Guy second the motion.  Motion approved 5-0.

Mayor Spexarth called for questions or concerns from the audience regarding the 2015 budget, hearing none he called for a motion to close the public hearing.
Councilmember Kraus moved to close the public hearing for the 2015 budget at 7:04 p.m.  Councilmember Guy second the motion.  Motion approved 5-0.

Motion to adopt the 2015 Budget
Councilman Kraus moved to adopt the 2015 budget.  Councilwoman Winegarner second the motion. 
There was extensive discussion regarding the police department budget, the need for a third full-time police officer, and the level of crime versus vandalism and citizen complaints. Discussion continued regarding the need for additional funds for the financial software; the need for the water system to be self-sufficient yet budgeting for the taxpayers to pay for the upkeep of the water tower through property taxes.
Mayor Spexarth called for a vote with the motion denied 3-2 with Councilman Kraus; Councilwoman Reichenberger and Councilwoman Scroggins voting nay; Councilwoman Guy and Councilwoman Winegarner voting yea.
Discussion continued regarding various capital improvement projects resulting in the cutting of the Municipal Court salary line item by $10,000.
Councilwoman Guy moved to adopt the 2015 budget as amended.  Councilwoman Winegarner second the motion.  Motion approved 3-2 with Councilwoman Guy, Councilwoman Winegarner and Councilwoman Reichenberger voting yea; Councilwoman Scroggins and Councilman Kraus voting nay.

2.
NOTICES AND COMMUNICATIONS
There were no notices or communications.
3.
CITIZEN COMMENTS
There were no citizen comments.
4.
PURCHASE REQUESTS AND ITEMS NEEDING COUNCIL ACTION
A.
Review of the request to approve the voting and alternate delegate to the Kansas League of Municipalities annual conference in Wichita

Mayor Spexarth reminded Council this was an annual action and requested they designate a voting and alternate delegate to represent the City at the annual Kansas League of Municipalities conference business meeting.

Councilwoman Reichenberger moved that the Council approve Councilwoman Reichenberger as the voting delegate and Councilwoman Scroggins to be the alternate delegate at the 2014 League of Kansas Municipalities annual business session to be held in Wichita during the annual conference.  Councilwoman Winegarner second the motion.  Motion approved 5-0. 
B.
Review of the bids for the roofing and repair of the Library and City Building

Mayor Spexarth stated he requested Paris Ungles and Joe Penney to submit bids for the roofing and repairs at the Library and City Building. He stated Mr. Ungles declined to bid due to his increased workload and presented the bids from Joe Penney for $34,427.44 and Winter Roofing and Remodeling who re-submitted their bid for $39,073.40.

Councilman Kraus moved that the Council approve the bid from Joe Penney in the amount of $34,427.44 for repairs to the Library and City Building.  Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion.  Motion carried 5-0.
C.
Review of the bids for striping the streets

Mayor Spexarth reminded the Council that at the last meeting there was discussion regarding the need to stripe the street in front of the Post Office. He presented two bids Neilsen Painting and Nu-Line with Nu-Line presenting the low bid at $1,825 for striping the streets and parking lots citywide.  

Councilwoman Winegarner moved that the Council accept the bid from Nu-Line for $1,825 for the striping of the streets and parking lots.  Councilwoman Reichenberger second the motion.  Motion approved 4-1 with Councilwoman Guy voting nay. 
5.
CONSENT AGENDA
A.
Approval of the minutes of the July 21, 2014 Council meeting
B.
Approval of the minutes of the August 4, 2014 Special Council meeting

C.
Approval of the minutes of the August 4, 2014 continued Special Council meeting

D.
Approval of the Appropriations Ordinance Nos. 14-07-02 and 14-08-01
E.
Approval of the July financial reports
Councilwoman Reichenberger moved that the Council approve the consent agenda A-E. Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Motion approved 5-0.
6.
COMMITTEE REPORTS 
A.
Heritage Festival

Ms. Mary Ann Morrison, Chairperson, stated that a meeting would be held on Wednesday the 20th. She stated the Committee suggested mailing postcards to each City resident instead of a flier and reported on the success of the fishing derby.
B.
Park Committee


Councilwoman Guy stated there was no park meeting in August and reported that the grant for a vault toilet from the Kansas Department of Wildlife and Parks was approved and a contract would be forth coming.  Ms. Brooks requested a motion authorizing the Mayor to sign the contract.

Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council authorize the Mayor to sign the contract.  Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Motion carried 5-0.

Councilwoman Guy stated that the State 4-H leadership developed a program for October called 48 Hours 4-H and suggested clubs do some type of community service.  She expressed concern that the Colwich 4-H club was young and asked Council if they had any ideas to contact her.


Councilman Kraus reported that the posts were set and that concrete would be poured before the end of the week for the shelter pad in Colwich Memorial Park.  

C.
Marketing Committee


Councilwoman Reichenberger stated that Results Realty would have a ribbon cutting ceremony on September 2nd with a time to be determined.

D.
Annexation and FEMA Committee –   Councilwoman Scroggins reported property owners in the annexation area were concerned about the impact when the ten-year agreement expired.  Ms. Brooks stated that the Council at that time had the option to re-negotiate the agreement and explained the impact the annexations would have on City resources without any monetary benefit.
E.
Library Board – Mayor Spexarth stated the July report was in the packet. 
7.
DEPARTMENT HEAD REPORTS

A.
City Engineer –There was no report at this time.
B.
Fire – Chief Banz presented the monthly report.
C.
Public Works – William Gondoly, Public Works Director presented the monthly report.  Mr. Gondoly reported he was continuing to work with Jon Steele on the water loss; that he discussed the tractor with Mr. Rausch and the City’s bid for the dump truck on Purplewave was too low. He assured Councilwoman Reichenberger that he was watering the trees in Colwich Memorial Park. 
D.
Police Department – Chief Hinkle presented the monthly report, reminded them of the resignation of Darren Robertson and detailed the people considered for the interview board.  There was discussion regarding the number of people to hire with it being determined to interview for two positions with the definite hiring of one and potentially the second.  Discussion continued regarding the dog issue, the notification sent by the Country Hill Homeowners Association, and the information on the City sign.
E.
City Attorney – Mr. Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney, had nothing to report.  
F.
City Clerk - Ms. Brooks presented the monthly report stating that Kingman Drug would be holding a Flu Clinic on September 9th from 10:00 to 1:00 and reported on her attendance at the Kansas Open Meeting/Open Records seminar hosted by the Attorney General’s office.
8.
GOVERNING BODY COMMENTS
Councilman Kraus questioned if Councilwoman Guy would paint the shelter structure with the same material used for the shade structures.  Councilwoman Guy stated she would.
Councilwoman Guy suggested making a city sign to hang from the building at a cost of $225.  Council requested she present a visual representation for consideration.

Councilwoman Guy questioned the status of the burn pile and suggested moving it to the southeast corner of the lagoons.

9.
EXECUTIVE SESSION – if needed
Mayor Spexarth requested an executive session for discussion of non-elected personnel for a period of 15 minutes.
Councilwoman Reichenberger moved that the Council recess into executive session for discussion of non-elected personnel for a period of 15 minutes beginning at 9:00 p.m. for everyone at the table being the Mayor, Council and City Attorney.  Councilwoman Winegarner second the motion.  Motion approved 5-0.

Councilwoman Scroggins moved that the Council move out of executive session at 9:15 p.m.  Councilwoman Winegarner second the motion.  Motion approved 5-0.
Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council move into regular session at 9:15 p.m.  Councilwoman Reichenberger second the motion.  Motion approved 5-0.

Mayor Spexarth stated that no binding action was taken in executive session.

Mayor Spexarth stated that the original advertisement for the firefighter’s position stated a two-year minimum experience clause and at the advice from the City Attorney the position would be reposted removing the experience clause. He stated there would be a 10-day application period after which, the Committee would interview whoever applied then a special Council meeting held in two weeks to make a decision.  Mr. Michael Rau requested his application be considered for the position.
Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council approve increasing William Simon’s pay $.50 per hour as he obtained his wastewater operators certification.  Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion.  Motion approved 5-0.
10.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, Councilwoman Winegarner moved for adjournment at 9:15 p.m. Councilwoman Guy second the motion.  Motion approved 5-0.

Respectfully submitted 
Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk
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